School of Education, Bar-Ilan University © 2003

Yom Ha'atzmaut

Name:
Your objectives for this lesson are to understand:
a) Some prophecies the Torah gives regarding the Jews and Eretz Yisrael.b) Some prophecies regarding the Jewish People's exiles from the land.c) Some prophecies regarding the return of the Jewish People to Eretz Yisrael.
Section 1: Ownership of the Land
1. Read the following source and answer the questions below, quoting from the source:
בראשית י״ז:ז-ח זַ וַהֲקִמתִּי אֶת-בְּרִיתִּי בֵּינִי וּבֵינֶך וּבֵין זַרְצֶךָ אַחֲרֶיךָ לְדרתָם לִבְרִית עוֹלָם לִהְיוֹת לְךָ לֵא-לֹהִים וּלְזַרְצֶךָ אַחֲרֶיךַ: חֹ וְנָתַתִּי לְדָ וּלְזַרְצֶךָ אַחֲרֶיךָ אֵת אֶרֶץ מְגֻרֶיךָ אֵת כָּל אֶרֶץ כְּנַעַן לַאֲחֻזַּת עוֹלָם וְהָיִיתִי לָהֶם לֵא- לֹהִים :
a) Who are the descendents to whom God has given "פָל אֶרֶץ כְּנַעַן?"?
b) How long was this covenant supposed to last?
a)
b)
2. Explain what additional information the following source provides about God's promise:
דברים י״א:ט״ז-י״ז טזּ הִשְּׁמְרוּ לָכֶם פֶּן-יִפְתָּה לְבַבְּכֶם וְסַרְתָּם וַעֲבַדְתָּם אֱלֹהִים אֲחֵרִים וְהִשְׁתַּחֵוִיתֶם לָהֶם: יזּ וְחָרֶה אַף- ה׳ בָּכֶם וְעָצַר אֶת-הַשָּׁמַיִם וְלֹא-יִהְיֶה מָטָר וְהָאֲדָמָה לֹא תִתֵּן אֶת-יְבוּלָהּ וַאֲבַדְתָּם מְהֵרָה מֵעל הָאָרֶץ הַטבָה אֲשֶׁר ה׳ נתֵן לָכֶם:

School of Education, Bar-Ilan University © 2003

Section 2: The Land in Exile

3. Read the following sources and answer the questions below:

ירמיהו ט:י

י וַנַתַתִּי אֶת-יִרוּשַׁלֶם לָגַלִּים מְעוֹן תַּנִּים וָאֵת-עָרֵי יָהוּדָה אֶתֵּן שָׁמַמָה מִבְּלִי יוֹשֶב:

ויקרא כ"ו:ל"ו-ל"ח

לוֹ וְהַנִּשְּׁאָרֵים בָּכֶם וְהַבֵּאתִּי מֶרֶךָ בִּלְבָבֶם בְּאַרְצת איְבֵיהֶם וְרָדַף אתָם קוֹל עָלֶה נִדָּף וְנָסוּ מְנֻסַתּ-חֶרֶב וְנָפְלוּ וְאֵין רִדַף: לזֹ וְכָשְׁלוּ אִישׁ-בְּאָחִיו כְּמִפְּנִי-חֶרֶב וְרִדַף אָיִן וְלֹא- תִּהְיֶה לָכֶם תְּקוּמָה לִפְנֵי איְבֵיכֶם: לח וַאֲבַדְתֶּם בַּגּוֹיִם וְאָכְלָה אֶתְכֶם אֶרֶץ איְבֵיכֶם: לט וְהַנִּשְׁאָרִים בָּכֶם יִּמֵּקוּ בַּעֲוֹנָם בְּאַרְצת איְבֵיכֶם וָאֵף בַּעֵוֹנת אֲבַתֵּם אִתָּם יִמֵּקוּ:

- a) What will happen to the land of Israel according to these sources? Explain.
- b) Read the Rashi below and explain how he sees the devastation of the land as a blessing from God.

רש״י

והשמתי אני את הארץ. זו מדה טובה לישראל שלא ימצאו האויבים נחת רוח בארצם שתהא שוממה מיושביה:

ı)			
)			
/			

4. Read what Mark Twain wrote about upon his visit to Palestine in 1867:

"We traversed some miles of desolate country whose soil is rich enough but is given wholly to weeds, a silent, mournful expanse... A desolation is here that not even the imagination can grace with pomp of life and action... We never saw a human being on the whole route. We pressed on toward the goal of our crusade, renowned Jerusalem. The further we went the hotter the sun got and the more rocky and bare, repulsive and dreary the landscape became...There was hardly a tree or a shrub anywhere. Even the olive and the cactus those fast friends of a worthless soil, had almost deserted the country. No landscape exists that is more tiresome to the eye that which bounds the approaches to Jerusalem...Jerusalem is mournful, dreary and lifeless..."

Mark Twain, *The Innocents Abroad* or *The New Pilgrim's Progress* Volume II, Harper and Brothers (New York:1922).

- a) How does Mark Twain describe the country, and in particular, Jerusalem?
- b) How does his description compare to the promises the Torah gave about the land, in the three sources of question 3? Explain.

a)	

School of Education, Bar-Ilan University © 2003

b)
Section 3: The People in Exile
5. Read the following sources and answer the questions below:
דברים ד:כ״ו-כ״ז כו הַעִידתִי בָּכֶם הַיּוֹם אֶת-הַשָּׁמַיִם וְאֶת-הָאָרֶץ כִּי-אָבד תּאבֵדוּן מַהֵּר מַעַל הָאָרֶץ אֲשֶׁר אַתָּם עבְרִים כו הַעִידתִי בָּכֶם הַיּוֹם אֶת-הַשָּׁמַיִם וְאֶת-הָאָרֶץ כִּי-אָבד תּאבֵדוּן מַהַּר מַעַל הָאָרֶץ אֲשֶׁר אַתֶּם
אֶת-הַיַּרְדֵּן שָׁפֶּׁה לְרִשְׁתָּהִּ לֹא-תַּאֲרִיבֵּן יָמִים עֲלֶיהָ כִּי הִשָּׁמֵדוּן: כֹּז וְהַפִּיץ ה' אֶתְכֶּם בָּעַמִים וְנִשְׁאַרְתֶּם מְתֵי מִסְפָּר בַּגּוֹיִם אֲשֶׁר יְנַהֵּג ה׳ אֶתְכֶם שָׁפָּה:
דברים כ״ח:ל״ז לז וְהָיִיתָ לְשַׁמָּה לְמָשָׁל וְלִשְׁנִינָה בְּכל הָעַמִּים אֲשֶׁר-יְנַהֶּגְדָ ה׳ שָׁמָּה :
ויקרא כ״ו:ל״ו-ל״ח לו וְהַנִּשְׁאָרִים בָּכֶם וְהֵבֵאתִּי מֶרֶךְ בִּלְבָבֶם בְּאַרְצת איְבֵיהֶם וְרָדַף אתָם קוֹל עֶלֶה נִדָּף וְנָסוּ מְנֻסַת-חֶרֶב וְנָפְלוּ וְאֵין רדֵף: לזֹ וְכָשְׁלוּ אִישׁ-בְּאָחִיו בְּמִפְּנֵי-חֶרֶב וְרדֵף אָיִן וְלֹא- תָּהְיֶה לָכֶם תְּקוֹמָה לִפְּנֵי איְבֵיכֶם: לח וַאֲבַדְתֶּם בַּגּוֹיִם וְאָכְלָה אֶתְכֶם אֶרֶץ איְבֵיכֶם: לט וְהַנִּשְׁאָרִים בָּכֶם יִּמַקּוּ בַּעֲוֹנָם בְּאַרְצת איְבֵיכֶם וְאַף בַּעֲוֹנת אֲבתָם אִתָּם יִמָּקוּ:
a) Where will the Jews live after they have been exiled from Israel?
b) What will the attitude of the nations be towards the Jews?
c) How will the Jews feel about their new homes?
a)
b)
c)
6. Read the following quote from Martin Gilbert's <i>Jewish History Atlas</i> , Oxford 1985.
"But as my research into Jewish history progressed, I was surprised, depressed and to some extent overwhelmed by the perpetual and irrational violence which pursued the Jews in ever country and to almost every corner of the globe. If, therefore, persecution, expulsion, torture, humiliation and mass murder, haunt these pages, it is because they also haunt the Jewish story.
Explain the conclusions that can be drawn from this quote.

School of Education, Bar-Ilan University © 2003

Section 4: The Return of the Jews

7	Dood	tha	$f_{\alpha}11$	arring	courac.
١.	Reau	uie	101	lowing	source:

ַרְיּגִי, יִי נִהִּ אֱ-לֹהֶיךָ אֶת-שְׁבוּתְךָ וְרָחֲמֶךָ וְשָׁב וְקָבֶּצְךָ מִכָּל-הָעַמִּים אֲשֶׁר הֱפִיצְךָ הי אֱ-לֹהֶיךָ שָׁפָה: דְּ אִכּ יַרְשׁוּ אֲבתֶיךָ וִירִשְׁתָּהּ וְהֵיטִבְךָ וְהִרְבְּךָ מִאֲבתֶיךָ: יַרְשׁוּ אֲבתֶיךָ וִירִשְׁתָּהּ וְהֵיטִבְךָ וְהִרְבְּךָ מֵאֲבתֶיךָ:						
a) What do you think the Torah means when it says: "בַּקְצֵה הַשָּׁמָיִם? Explain.						
b) Do you think that this has happened? Explain.						
n)						
0)						
3. Read the following source:						
חזקאל ל״ו:ח-י״א ְּוְאַתֶּם הָרֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל עַנְפְּכֶם תִּתֵּנוּ וּפֶּרְיָכֶם תִּשְׂאוּ לְעַמִּי יִשְׂרָאֵל כִּי קַרְבוּ לָבוֹא: ט כִּי הִנְנִי אֲלֵיכֶם צָּנִיתִי אֲלֵיכֶם וָנֶעֲבַדְתֶּם וְנִזְרַעְתֶּם: יֹ וְהָרְבֵּיתִי עֲלֵיכֶם אָדָם כָּל-בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל כֻּלֹּה וְנוֹשְׁבוּ הֶעָרִיכ הֶחֶרָבוֹת תִּבָּנֵינָה: יֹא וְהִרְבֵּיתִי עֲלֵיכֶם אָדָם וּבְחֵמָה וְרָבוּ וּפָרוּ וְהוֹשַׁבְתִּי אֶתְכֶם כִּקּדְמוֹתֵיכֶּכ הֵטָבתִי מֵרְאשׁתֵיכֶם וִידַעְתֶּם כִּּי-אֲנִי ה׳:						
What will happen to the Land of Israel according to Yechezkel's prophecy? Explain.						
9. Read Rabbi Abba's comments about these verses and Rabbi Chiya Ruba' comments below:						
ינהדרין צ״ח ע״א מר רבי אבא אין לך קץ מגולה מזה שנאמר ואתם הרי ישראל ענפכם תתנו ופריכם תשאו לעמי שראל וגו׳						
י סכת יומא דף יד/א פרק ג הלכה ב גמרא י חייא רובה ורייש בן חלפתא הוו מהלכין בהדא בקעת ארבל בקריצתא ראו אילת השחר שבקט ורה אייר חייא רובה לרייש בן חלפתא בר רי כך היא גאולתן של ישראל בתחילה קימעא קימעא ל שהיא הולכת היא הולכת ומאיר						
a) According to Rabbi Abba what is a clear sign that the redemption of the Jewisle people is at hand? Explain.						
b) How does Rabbi Chiya Ruba explain the redemption? Explain.						
\mathbf{a})						

School of Education, Bar-Ilan University © 2003

b)	
10. The Israeli Chief Rabbinate have called the State of Israel: "reishit tzm geulateinu". Considering the sources you have studied in this lesson, do you that this term is appropriate?	